
Minutes of the Pitton & Farley Parish Council meeting held on Wednesday 17th February 2016 at 7.30pm in Farley Village Hall
Present:

Cllr Jamie Latham (Chairman)

Cllr Rod Coppock (Vice Chairman)

Cllr Tony Ashworth

Cllr Nigel Lilley 
Cllr Stuart Mariner

Cllr Mrs Sarah Strong

Cllr Steve Williams

In attendance: Mrs Catherine Purves, Parish Clerk

Also present: twenty one members of the public.

Public questions/issues.

a. Planning application 16/00127/FUL at Journeys End, White Way, Pitton. 

The Pitton residents present raised their concerns about this application. These concerns centred around the proposed height and size of the new building, which was felt to be too high and too large and overwhelming for the site, the location of the new build within the site and its distance from neighbouring properties, particularly those at the rear of the site, the amount and number of windows proposed to be installed in the rear of the property and the need for a traffic management plan to be in place whilst the demolition and construction of the building was carried out.
b. Planning application 16/00986/VAR at Hazel Hill wood, Grimstead Road, Farley. 

The Farley residents present were fully in support of this application, but there were one or two minor concerns raised which would be the responsibility of the trustees to address, ie safeguarding the long term future use of the wood, continued careful vetting of the proposed hirers, and the continued imposition of a curfew.

AGENDA

16.16 To receive apologies

Cllr Geoff Lowndes gave his apologies, as he had a previous engagement. Resolved: to accept these apologies and the reasons for them
17.16 Minutes

To approve as a correct record the minutes of the ordinary Parish Council meeting held on 13th January 2016. Resolved: to approve and sign as a correct record without any amendment
18.16 Declarations of Interest

a. To receive any Declarations of Interest in respect of matters contained in this agenda in accordance with the provisions of the Localism Act 2011 in respect of councillors, and in accordance with the Local Government act 1972 in respect of officers.

Cllr Mrs Strong Cllr Coppock both declared a personal interest in planning application 16/00127/FUL. Cllr Mariner declared a personal matter in flooding issues.
Mrs Purves, The Clerk, declared a personal interest in item 219 on the Financial Schedule

Resolved: to note

b. To consider any Dispensation Requests received by the Parish Clerk and not previously considered. Resolved: to note none receive
19.16 To consider any urgent matters raised in the public session, and any other urgent matters or items of information from councillors.

No issues other than the planning issues were raised.

Resolved: to note

20.16 To receive reports from:-

a. The Wiltshire Council representative for Winterslow, Cllr. Chris Devine – no report received
b. The Council's representative on the Pitton Village Hall Management Committee – Mrs Purves reported that the working group on the future of the Village Hall has met, and will be reporting to the next Management Committee meeting on the 24th February. The AGM will be held the same evening.

c. The Council’s representative on the Farley Village Hall Management Committee – Cllr Latham advised that all was well, and there was nothing of note to report.
d. Parish Website editor – Mr Bossom had advised there was nothing of note to report.
e. Chairman’s report – Cllr Latham had nothing to report, other than he had attended the recent Hazel Hill open day. 

f. Parish Clerk’s report – Mrs Purves reported:

i. Road Closure - The Pitton/Farley road was closed temporarily in Pitton whilst the walls of Netherhills Thatch (Jill’s Cottage) at the junction of The Green and White Hill in Pitton were propped and supported following their partial collapse.

ii. Wilts Council Budget Briefing evening – senior Wiltshire Councillors gave a briefing on the proposed 2016/17 budget, and the background, reasoning and statistics behind their proposals. The budget will be £900m, with £560m ringfenced for expenditure on schools, benefits and vulnerable adult and young people. This leaves £340m (financed from the Gov grant of £103m and the Council Tax plus fees of £239m) to be spent on the other 200 services provided by Wilts Council, including highway maintenance and improvements, waste collection and disposal, flood prevention, bus route subsidies, leisure centres and libraries. Wilts Council precept will be increased by 1.99% to help cover the general expenditure, and an additional 2%, sanctioned by the government, to cover increased social care costs. The Wilts Police Commissioner is to increase his precept by 1.9%, as is the Wilts & Dorset Fire Authority.

iii.  Wiltshire Council Operational Flood Working Group – The Clerk attended this on 16th February.

iv. Southern Area Board – The Clerk attended this on 28th January.

v. Highways Briefing meeting – the next meeting will take place at the City Hall on Wednesday 20th April at 7.10pm. The parish steward scheme will be reinstated on 1st April.

vi. The replacement Silver Jubilee bench has been installed in The Close.

g. Southern Wiltshire Area Board – The Clerk attended this on behalf of the Council. Those who attended heard the usual updates from the police, fire authority, and footpath project. Presentations included those on the proposed increase in the PCC precept, the 2012 Olympic Legacy events, Village Maintenance, the Speed Indicator Device programme, the Dementia Friends event, a CATG update and various community grants were considered. The next meeting will be held on Thursday 24th March at the Old Sarum Community Centre.
Resolved: to note
21.16 Pitton Flood Amelioration Scheme

Cllr Mariner reported the following:

Pitton village residents had cleared out the large culvert/drainage channel, and Flood warden had reported the evidence of silt to the Drainage Engineer, Danny Everett at the recent Wiltshire Flood Ops Group meeting. Mr Everett advised he would arrange to inspect and take levels, and clear if necessary. The siphon has also been cleaned and serviced, contrary to expectations. Ringway will be asked to provide a quote on the proposed enhanced flood amelioration scheme in April once it has formally take on the Wiltshire Council contract. Cllr Mariner also asked Wilts Cllr Mike Hewitt for the formula used for the cost/benefit analysis of the scheme, together with information about the collateral interests which will be included. These should include the Parish Council’s proposed monetary contribution and Cllr Hewitt agreed to provide the information. Cllr Mariner will circulate this when received.

It was also noted the Government’s FloodRe insurance scheme will start in April, which will provide a subsidy for the insurance of properties affected by flooding. 

Cllr Coppock advised that the water table level remained low.

Cllr Hewitt & Danny Everett will be invited to attend the next Parish Council meeting. 
Resolved: to note Action: The Clerk

22.16 Planning 
a. To determine a response to planning applications received:

i. 16/00127/FUL – demolition of existing bungalow and erection of replacement 4 bedroomed house, hard and soft landscaping and associated works (resubmission of 15/06130/FUL) at Journeys End, White Way, Pitton

Councillors noted the strength of feeling of the public present, and following a site visit, agreed that the increased size and ridge height were of particular concern, compared to the previously agreed application. It was also noted that several windows were proposed for the rear of the building, which was unacceptable.

Resolved: to object to the application, and to ask the Wiltshire Councillor Chris Devine to call it in for determination by the Planning Committee.  Should it be approved, conditions should be attached concerning the windows and the need for a traffic management plan during the period of demolition and construction. 
ii. 16/00803/FUL – proposed single storey front extension and rear conversion of sun room to living space at Greenacres, Beeches Close, Pitton
Resolved: to support
iii. 16/00986/VAR – proposed variation of condition 2 of application S/2007/0237 to vary occupancy levels at Hazel Hill Wood, Grimstead Road, Farley

Resolved: to support

Action: The Clerk
b. To note planning decisions made by Wiltshire Council since the last meeting.
i. 15/11741/FUL – extension to menage and erection of portal frame structure over part of existing and extended menage, with roof and gable cladding to eaves at Pitton Hill Farm, White Hill, Pitton. Approved 14th January 2016

ii. 15/12469/TPO – 1 x beech overall reduction of 30% at 1 Slate Way, Pitton. Approved 5th February 2016

 Resolved: to note 
23.16 Highway/Footpath matters

a. Update on Area Board/Highways issues:


2259 (Road subsidence on narrow bend of Church Road in Farley) – no further news   

3906 (Black ice and hazardous conditions at Lucewood Lane, Farley) – no further news

Resolved: to note

It was also noted that the new tenant of land at the top of Pitton Hill had undertaken some much welcome repairs to the footpaths in that area. 

24.16 Finance.

a. To note the bank balance as at 31st January 2016 

Resolved: to note this stood at £10904.59
b. To approve for payment a schedule of accounts in the sum of £573.58
Resolved: to approve for payment
c. To note the 2015/2016 Budget Monitoring form. It was noted that this did not seem to be the correct updated version. The Clerk was asked to check and re-circulate the information. Action: The Clerk

25.16 To consider a response to Wiltshire Council’s consultation on bus service subsidies 
Following a short discussion, it was

Resolved: to object to any reduction in the existing bus subsidy, as many elderly people in the parish rely on public transport, and would be isolated otherwise if the existing provision were reduced. It was recommended that the bus companies should use smaller, more economical buses. Action: The Clerk 
26.16 To consider becoming involved in the Area Board’s Speed Indicator Devices initiative 

Following a short discussion, during which councillors were unable to identify any areas of concern, it was

Resolved: to decline the invitation to be involved with the scheme for this year.
27.16 To consider a response to the Community Heartbeat Trust’s application to BT to remove the payphone facilities and install a defibrillator at the pay phone box located in Slate Way, Pitton 
Resolved – to support.  Action: The Clerk
28.16 To request that Wiltshire Highways considers installing a gully and road drainage system on the Farley/Pitton road, at the 30mph sign

Following a request from a Farley resident for the parish Council to support this, after a short discussion, during which it was noted that in the present time of budget cutbacks, it was felt unlikely that Wilts Council would agree to the installation of a gully. However, councillors recognised there was an ongoing problem with gravel and silt being washed down the road, which could cause a slip hazard, and so it was
Resolved: to press Wiltshire Highways to clear the gravel.
29.16 To review and note other ongoing matters – see enclosed report:

a. Emergency Incident/Snow Plan – no further news

b. Registering title – it was noted that the solicitor has been pressed for an estimate of fees. These are awaited.

c. Blocked drain in Lucewood Lane – Highways has advised that the pipe has been jetted clear, the gully tops have been dug out, and the grips have been cleared in this location.

d. Replacement toddler swing – An application for R2 funding has been submitted. Once confirmation is received, the order will be placed with Wicksteed. The swing does need to be removed. The other outstanding items are being attended to.

e. Litter picking initiative – The Men of Pitton will be contacted, and it was hoped other groups in Farley would be prepared to undertake a pick as well. 

f. Replacement website editor – Cllr Williams advised that he had not been able to persuade anyone in Pitton to take on the role, and possible candidates in Farley will be considered.
g. Footpath maintenance – the Wiltshire RoW officer has been contacted, but the Clerk has yet to speak to the local Footpath Co-Ordinator.

Resolved: to note
30.15 To note the dates of the next ordinary meeting, the Annual Parish/Electors Meeting and the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council.


a. Next ordinary meeting - Wednesday 30th March 2016 at 7.30pm in Pitton Village Hall
b. Annual Parish Meeting - Wednesday 11th May 2016 at 7.00pm in Farley Village Hall

c. Annual meeting of the Parish Council - Wednesday 11th May at 7.15pm in Farley Village Hall

31.16 To close the meeting.

The meeting closed at 9.20pm
Members of the Council must consider the foregoing matters in consideration of their duties: Equal Opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder; Health and Safety, and Human Rights.

